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In accordance with agreed procedures, four formal 

reports received from the Joint Inspection Unit are 
submitted, with the Director-General 1 s comments and 
observations thereon for the Board 1 s consideration. 

1• Introduction 

1.1 The Director-General is pleased to transmit to the Board, together with his comments and 
observations, the following reports prepared by the Joint Inspection Unit and received since 
the Board's fifty-seventh session: 

(i) Report on the activities of the Joint Inspection Unit, July 1975 to June 1976 

(reproduced as Annex I to this document)； 

(ii) Report on the technical cooperation provided by the United Nations system - Latin 

American integration (reproduced as Annex II to this document)； 

(iii) Report on some aspects of the strike at the United Nations Office at Geneva from 

25 February to 3 March 1976 (reproduced as Annex III to this document)； 

(iv) Report on fellowships in the United Nations system (reproduced as Annex IV to this 

document). 

2. Report on the activities of the Joint Inspection Unit， July 1975 to June 1976 (Annex I) 

2.1 This is the eighth report prepared by the Joint Inspection Unit (JIU) on its activities 

since its inception in January 1968. The seven other reports in this series were submitted 

to the Board for information as they became available. Since this report is a factual 

account of the activities of JIU, the Director-General does not have any comments to make to 

the Board. 

3. Report on the technical cooperation provided by the United Nations system - Latin American 

integration (Annex II) 

3.1 The report provides useful information on the various integration movements which are at 

present in progress in Latin America and describes the work done and the technical cooperation 

projects carried out by the United Nations family in the process of integration in Latin 

America. The report addresses itself mainly to the social aspects of integration since, 

according to the Inspector, most of the efforts pursued and the support given so far were 

mainly directed towards economic integration and cooperation in Latin America. 

All the annexes and the appendix mentioned are attached only to the copies of this 

document distributed to the members of the Executive Board. 



3.2 The contribution and support of WHO/PAHO to the health integration process in Latin 

America in general, and to the intercountry programmes and projects executed in close collabo-

ration with the different subregional integration movements, are referred to on pages 26 to 28 

of the report. In this connexion it should be pointed out that, in order to reflect the 

present situation correctly, the footnote on page 27 should read "The Institute of Nutrition 

of Central America and Panama (INCAP) operates mainly in Central America and Panama, but has 

projects which have benefited all of Latin America. The Caribbean Food and Nutrition 

Institute (CFNl) and the Caribbean Epidemiology Centre (CAREC) carry out their activities in 

the English-speaking Caribbean countries and in Belize, but not in the other Central American 

countries or Panama. M 

3.3 In his conclusions and recommendations contained on pages 36 to 38 of the report, the 

Inspector stresses, inter alia， the need for placing more emphasis on projects related to 

social integration and the necessity for stronger collaboration and participation of the 

regional or subregional integration organizations or agencies in the planning, programming and 

execution of intercountry projects carried out by organizations of the United Nations system. 

This would allow the integration organizations to benefit from the United Nations system's 

experience in these fields and to prepare them to undertake themselves the execution of 

operational projects. 

3.4 The Director-General and the Regional Director for the Americas agree with the 
conclusions and endorse the recommendations of the Inspector since their major thrust is in 
line with the policies of WHO. They are pleased to note the recognition by the Inspector of 
the active collaboration between these subregional groups and WHO/pAHO in the health sector. 
It is hoped that UNDP and other financing agencies will increase their allocations to this 
type of programme within the health sector through the agencies or organizations of integra-
tion and if requested by governments, with the technical cooperation of WHO/PAHO. 

3.5 The Inspector 1 s recommendation that cooperation should mainly take the form of 

operational projects rather than indirect budgetary aid is particularly sound. This is 

believed to be essential in order to demonstrate new approaches and technology, to provide 

the necessary training for establishing a reservoir of talent within the country, and to 

promote, in general, other measures for helping each of the nations to become self-sufficient. 

4. Report on some aspects of the strike at the United Nations Office at Geneva (Annex III) 

This report was prepared by the Joint Inspection Unit following the strike which took 

place at the United Nations Office at Geneva from 25 February to 3 March 1976. The 

Administrative Committee on Coordination (ACC) decided to respond collectively to those 

recommendations which address themselves to the operation of the United Nations common system 

of salaries and allowances• The Director-General now submits as an appendix to this document 

the collective comments of ACC on that report approved at its October 1976 session and wishes 

to state that he is in agreement with these comments. 

5• Report on fellowships in the United Nations system (Annex IV) 

5.1 This report was under taken at JIU fs own initiative and deals with fellowship programmes 

and procedures of all the organizations and agencies of the United Nations system. It 

describes and discusses the types and duration of fellowships awarded ； the planning and 

programming of fellowships； the selection, nomination and placement of fellows； problems 

related to living conditions and adjustments encountered by fellows in host countries ； 

evaluation and follow-up procedures； and interagency cooperation and coordination in this 

field. The Inspector also provides on pages 61 to 69 a series of recommendations pertaining 

to these issues. 

5.2 The Director-General wishes to state that he is greatly impressed by the thoroughness 

with which the Inspector has conducted his study and the comprehensiveness of the report. 

The Director-General believes that it represents a valuable study of this important subject； 

gives a useful summary of the procedures and practices presently applied by the various 



organizations； and provides a good basis for their improvement and for increased future 

cooperation and collaboration between the organizations in the United Nations system in this 

field, 

5.3 While the Director-General is broadly in agreement with the recommendations made by the 

Inspector in part IV of his report (pages 61-69)， he wishes, however, to stress some signifi-

cant features of WHO 1 s fellowship programme and the Organization's long and varied experience 

in this field in relation to the Inspector's recommendations. 

5.4 As regards planning and programming of fellowships (recommendations 1-7)， the Director-

General shares the views of the Inspector that careful planning of the fellowship programmes 

within the overall national development plans is of extreme importance. In WHO, the regional 

offices and the WHO representatives play an important role in assisting the countries to 

achieve this goal in the health sector. Also, manpower surveys to identify medium- or long-

term health manpower needs are increasingly being carried out by governments in collaboration 

with WHO in the context of country health programming exercises. 

5.5 The Inspector 1 s recommendations 8 to 11 dealing with language training are quite 

pertinent, since language deficiency is a serious deterrent to fellowship programmes. It 

should be observed, however, that language problems vary considerably from region to region 

and that they may be felt in some countries more than others. Where this problem is acute, 

the Organization sponsors language tuition of up to four months on a case-by-case basis for 

fellows enrolled in academic programmes. The Director-General believes it preferable for 

fellows to have adequate linguistic preparation prior to the commencement of their studies 

and he therefore endorses the Inspector 1 s view that UNDP could assist in the establishment of 

language training institutes in some countries for this purpose. 

5.6 The Director-General subscribes to the Inspector's opinion as expressed in recommenda-
tions 12 to 19, relating to types and duration of fellowships. It is agreed that whatever 
type of fellowship is used, it should be appropriate to the objectives of the training and to 
the qualifications of the fellow and that this has to be specified clearly in the planning 
process. It is also important that the duration of the award be appropriate and realistic 
in order to avoid extensions, although in certain circumstances extensions can be fully 
justified and should be accepted. 

5.7 The Inspector 1 s recommendations 20 to 23, to the effect that fellows from developing 

countries should to the extent possible be placed and trained in institutions in their home 

country or region, or in those of another developing region, correspond to WHO 'S programme 

policy on fellowships, as the Inspector himself recognizes in paragraphs 92(i) and 100. In 

this connexion, the Director-General is pleased to note that national health administrations 

of developing countries are becoming increasingly conscious of the distinct advantages gained 

from training within the region. The advantages are manifold: the training relates more 

closely to the conditions in the fellow 1 s own country； the cost of transport and living 

expenses can be greatly reduced and fees are lower ； the danger of migration of health 

personnel inherent in some fellowships for study abroad is greatly minimized； and, in some 

cases, the receiving institutions in developing countries are strengthened and developed. 

Both recommendations 24 and 25 are being implemented in WHO. As regards the latter, several 

regional offices have already prepared catalogues or directories of regional health training 

programmes and facilities for use in the region. 

5.8 The Director-General shares the views of the Inspector, contained in recommendations 26 

to 28， that there should be adequate briefing for fellows before departure in their own 

country and in the receiving country upon arrival. WHO representatives, regional offices, 

and in some cases health administrations in receiving countries, provide the necessary 

briefing and relevant information to the fellows. As regards recommendation 28(b), WHO 

fellows on long-term fellowships for three or more years, including those for undergraduate 

medical education,, are entitled to home leave at the end of the second year of study. 



5.9 The Inspector's recommendations 29 to 37 relating to follow-up and evaluation of fellow-

ship programmes largely correspond to WHO's practices and procedures in these fields. The 

evaluation of fellowships has been a practice in WHO for many years. It is based on a 

questionnaire filled in by the fellow six months after completion of studies and on a joint 

report by the fellow and his government two years after completion. The criteria were 

suggested in a study group report in 19601 and have remained relevant to this day. It is, 

of course, true that evaluation based on a questionnaire has obvious disadvantages, but these 

can be overcome by the personal interview system, provided a satisfactory means can be found 

of conducting interviews in each country concerned. The presence of WHO representatives 

facilitates this. In addition, approximately every five years, the regional offices employ 

consultants who visit a random sample of fellows to check the questionnaire reports by 

personal interviews. Also, every 10 years, headquarters carries out a comprehensive review 

of the regional evaluations. The last one was in 1968 and was presented to the Executive 

Board in 1970.2 It should be added that refresher courses for groups of former fellows 

(recommendation 34(b)) were organized by some WHO regional offices. Also, there were 

instances where special equipment was purchased for WHO fellows to use upon return from their 

studies (recommendation 35). However, the Director-General believes that the degree of 

sophistication of the equipment should not be the criterion; its ability to continue 

functioning without much maintenance and its relevance to the situation of the country should 

be the determining factors. 

5•10 As regards the recommendations dealing with organizational structures of offices 
responsible for fellowships (recommendations 38 and 39) and decentralization of responsibility 
for fellowships (recommendations 41 to 44)， they are implemented by WHO as recognized by the 
Inspector in paragraphs 182 and 188(a). While regional offices deal with all aspects of 
fellowship programmes, including planning, handling of nominations, placement, evaluation and 
follow-up, the WHO representatives (where they exist) are the normal channels of communication 
with governments on fellowships. 

5.11 The Director-General, like the Inspector (recommendation 45)， attaches great importance 
to interagency coordination on the various aspects of the fellowship programmes in the United 
Nations system. He believes that there is still more to be done on an interagency basis on 
issues requiring coordination, e.g. standardization of terminology, evaluation and follow-up 
procedures, questionnaires and other relevant forms, and the regular review of fellowship 
stipend rates. The Director-General believes, however, that improved coordination in all 
fellowship matters should be sought through the existing ACC mechanisms established for this 
purpose, by strengthening their machinery and utilizing fully their potentials. The ACC 
Sub-Committee on Education and Training will, inter alia， examine in depth this subject in an 
endeavour to recommend concrete measures to strengthen coordination； the Inspector 1 s views 
and observations will be analysed and reviewed in this context. 

5.12 The Director-General considers recommendation 48， dealing with the strengthening of 
existing national and regional training institutions and the training of teachers to be of 
paramount importance and to conform to WHO's policy in this regard. As mentioned above, the 
distinct trend in WHO towards intraregional placement, and increasingly towards placement in 
the fellow 1 s own country, has resulted in the development and strengthening of receiving 
institutions in developing countries. The development of these regional institutions is not 
only confined to medical and public health education but extends to the training of nurses 
and other members of the health team such as laboratory technicians, statisticians, pharma-
cists , a n d anaesthetist assistants. 

The training of teachers for medical education institutions in developing countries was 

stressed in resolution WHA24.59, and a comprehensive long-term programme is under way to train 

teachers of medicine and other health sciences, with the ultimate goal of enabling countries 

to make their training programmes more relevant to the health needs and demands of the 

WHO Technical Report Series, No. 186, 1960. 

2 WHO Official Records, No. 182， 1970， p. 120. 



populations by raising the level of competence of their teachers. Several regional and 

national teacher training centres are in operation in different parts of the world and others 

are being established. The general evolution towards acceptance of the teacher training 

approach is shown by the fact that many universities, national education bodies or health 

ministries are considering the institution of some form of obligatory teacher training for 

all teachers within their jurisdiction, and some have already taken such a decision. 

5.13 The Director-General agrees on the usefulness of regular contacts between WHO regional 

fellowship officers and their national counterparts, as outlined in recommendation 50. 

Experience has shown that these contacts have a significant positive impact on fellowship 

programme implementation. In WHO these contacts are made either through regional meetings, 

as mentioned by the Inspector in paragraph 214, or by individual visits to countries, 

particularly those that have a large fellowship programme. 


